To: Members of the Faculty of Arts & Sciences 
From: Members of the Arts & Sciences Curriculum Committee
Re:  Endorsement of the resolutions to grant credit for ROTC courses toward the A.B. degree, effective        Fall 2014 semester.
Date:    9 April 2014
The Committee felt that in order to bring our colleagues up to date on our recent discussions in the Curriculum Committee, a memorandum of this type might serve to help set the context for our endorsement for the resolutions currently in front of the Faculty, viz. the granting of credit for ROTC courses toward the A. B. degree.
· It is helpful to remind ourselves that this issue has not been fully re-visited by the Faculty since the early 1970s.  Inasmuch as the immediate cause for the ban on ROTC credit was as a direct result of violent campus protests, including the burning of two campus buildings, the question of public safety is considered to be fully and firmly closed and no longer any impediment to serious discussion of the academic merit of the coursework.
· Inasmuch as quite a number of our peer institutions have agreed to re-visit their policies regarding the awarding of credit for ROTC, now that the discriminatory practices embedded in the “Don’t Ask, Don’t Tell” policy have been abolished, the timing seemed right to engage the question without appearing in any way to condone a discriminatory government policy directly repugnant to the Anti-Discrimination Policies of Washington University.

·  We took into consideration the original intent of the National Defense Act of 1916: the recruitment of students with a liberal education into the officer corps; this Act, championed by President Woodrow Wilson, PhD, and former President of Princeton University, was meant to forestall the growth of an all-professional officer corps trained solely in institutions such as West Point, Annapolis, etc.  ROTC has been on our campus as a result of the NDA since 1919.
· A survey of fellow member institutions in the Consortium on Financing Higher Education (COFHE) and other peer institutions yielded a list of institutions granting credit for ROTC which included the following names:  Stanford, Vanderbilt, Cornell, Duke, Georgetown, Berkeley, and Notre Dame.  Though others of our peer institutions do not grant credit, there is no absolute consensus that obtains regarding the credit-worthiness of ROTC coursework, and it seems very likely that many of those institutions not granting credit will re-visit their policies in the future.
· Our School of Engineering has been awarding credit for upper-level ROTC courses for nearly twenty years, going back to a vote of their faculty in December 1994, contingent on students completing all four advanced courses in the program (301, 301, 401, 402).  
· College of Arts & Sciences students may currently count up to 12 units of performance credit toward the A. B. degree, including courses in Physical Education such as Varsity Sports, Independent Fitness & Conditioning, Racquetball, etc.
· Students in the College may count up to six units of internship or practicum credit toward their degrees.

· Students in the College may count up to 30 units of non-ArtSci credit toward their A. B. diplomas.  This includes courses taught in the Sam Fox School, the Olin School, the School of Engineering, and University College.  In most cases, the coursework so counted may be described as pre-professional in nature and intent.  Students in the ROTC program are preparing for careers of service to the nation.
· Students in the Praxis Program in Arts & Sciences may take courses in Leadership training to be counted toward the requirements of the Program, and as units toward their A.B. degrees.  The Officer Training courses are fundamentally courses in Leadership training.  ROTC coursework shows a confluence of mission with the College’s desire to promote the values of scholarship, citizenship, service, and leadership.

· The Committee was impressed with the presentation by Battalion Commander, Lt. Col. David Waters, a former Asst. Professor at West Point, and his staff, but most particularly by the undergraduate officers in training.  These young people are carrying quite rigorous academic loads each semester in order to complete their degree requirements, but they are also carrying an additional course each semester for which they receive no credit.
· Provost Thorp spoke to the Committee in favor of awarding credit for ROTC, adding the further point that to do so would aid us in recruitment and admissions, most particularly by allowing us to increase our socioeconomic diversity and by allowing the use of critical scholarship funds which currently go unused.  Students who accept an ROTC scholarship can apply it at other institutions for which the courses receive credit (roughly a semester’s worth of credit), and not have to undertake ROTC coursework as an overload to their standing academic obligations.
· The Faculty Senate adopted a resolution (14 April 1970) which prohibited credit for ROTC on the following principle: “The Senate reaffirms its support of the principle that courses awarded credit by any division of the University should be taught or evaluated by personnel whose appointment has been approved by an academic dean.”  Prof. Friedlander advised that it would require a resolution of the Senate Council in order to override the resolution of 1970.  He spoke to various points concerning academic freedom and faculty governance, specifically the necessity of the oversight of the dean’s office in one of the schools as essential to any academic program.  Lt. Col. Waters has requested that the faculty provide him and his program with just such additional oversight from the dean’s office and from the faculty at large.  (Currently the program operates under the academic unit directly under the supervision of the Provost.)
